OK nursing home for retarded

By WILLIAM HUUS

A 240-bed facility adjacent to Doctors Hospital in Concord, originally built as a nursing home but never licensed for such use, has now been licensed by the state as a care center for mentally retarded adults in need of nursing care.

The Advance also learned that an agreement has been signed which paves the way for most, if not all, the beds to be occupied by patients who will be transferred from Willowbrook State School.

Israel Fogel, administrator of the facility on Targee St. which will now be called the Island View Care Center, said he intends to meet with city mental health officials this week to iron out final plans for the operation and expects to admit the first residents in two weeks.

News of the licensing and agreement with Willowbrook leaked following the unveiling of the agreement at a meeting Friday of the Staten Island Mental Retardation Regional Council.

The action ends speculation surrounding the building, on which construction was begun four years ago but which has never been used.

It was originally built as the Danube Nursing Home but was never certified for use as a nursing home under a state-imposed moratorium on the opening of such facilities in the city.

Last year it was proposed to use the facility as an "habilitation center" for mentally retarded youngsters, but approval for that proposal was not forthcoming either.

Subsequently, Fogel leased

the facility from the owners, listed under a corporate name and whose identities have not been made known, and began negotiating the current plan.

Reportedly, several members of the Island council objected to the proposal at Friday's meeting, hitting the plan on two counts.

They argued that the care center will not provide the type of community service which the council has advocated as the proper alternative to Willowbrook-type institutions, but will instead provide merely an admittedly better physical setting in which to place the retarded adults.

They also charged that "politics" must have been involved in the granting of the license since normal procedure was not followed and several city and state agencies which review such certification were circumvented in the process.

Dr. Miodrag Ristich, director at Willowbrook, and Fogel both claim, however, that the presence of nursing care is an important improvement for those patients that will be transferred and that they will be afforded an extensive program of personalized therapy and care.

Fogel also argued that the facility is a "pioneer" effort to provide medical and specialized care for retarded adults and, as such, was not subject to the heretofore "normal procedure" for review and licensing.

Before detailing the controversy surrounding the care issue, the complications of the establishment of the operation should be explained.

Applications for nursing home

spproval are handled by the state Department of Health and, as noted, that agency has not been issuing such approvals in the city in recent years.

Applications for programs for the mentally retarded are normally reviewed by both the city Department of Mental Health and the state Department of Mental Hygiene. The Island regional council is an official planning unit for the city mental health agency and would be expected to provide the initial review for any Island proposal.

Despite the fact that the building at 1000 Targee St. was denied nursing home status and is now expected to serve the mentally retarded, its application was apparently placed in a new category of "care center" or "intermediate care facility."

The proposal was not presented to the Island mental retardation council for review, nor was it submitted to the city agency. Instead it was handled by the state Health Department, which issued the license "in conjunction with" the state mental hygiene agency, according to state officials.

The fact that the paperwork "went directly to Albany" was criticized by members of the Island council.

Further, if Willowbrook residents are transferred to the Island View center, the responsibility of funding their care will shift from the state (Department of Mental Hygiene) to the city (Department of Social Services).

Before any resident can be transferred, his personal case will be submitted to the Social Services agency which can then approve the move and funding for the patient's bill at the care center.

Two members of the Island council, Rick Surpin, director of the Staten Island Community Corp., and Jerry Gavin, president of the Willowbrook Benevolent Society which represents parents of residents there, were displeased with the procedure used.

"Our council and the city mental health agency were bypassed, and instead the application for licensing went directly to the state agency which governs Willowbrook," Surpin contended in an effort to link the sudden approval with the transfer agreement.

Gavin added that the benevolent society was never informed of the proposal, despite the fact that the parents group has been successful in recent months in eliciting promises from the Willowbrook administration that it would be informed about programs that might affect their children.

"They (Willowbrook officials) were moving toward a commitment of not surprising us," he said, "and then suddenly they tell us about this."

Gavin argued strongly, from both the procedural and care providing standpoints, that the plan is nothing more than an "answer to the administrative problems" at Willowbrook.

He pointed out that the state has been under extreme pressure from the courts and community groups to correct the inhumane conditions at the facility since they were exposed during a campaign begun by the Advance more than two years ago.